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Well, it’s the first Sunday in January and the first Sunday of a new decade, 

but at this point it doesn’t look very exciting.  Right now I am looking out my window at about 

8 inches of snow, and more is falling.  At some point today I will have to go out and clean up.  It’s times 

like these when I think about moving to a more Jaguar-friendly climate where car hobby activities can 

go on all year long.  On the other hand, I’ve lived and traveled a lot of places, and nothing outside of 

maybe the Alps rivals the driving pleasure I find in New England.  Even the Alps leave something to 

be desired -- most of the roads go somewhere, and you have to share them with busses, trucks, and 

motor homes -- yuk!  Same with Colorado -- beautiful mountains, but short of off-road excursions in 

a Jeep, most of the roads go somewhere.  In New England, on the other hand, I can always find some 

relatively untraveled back roads -- ask anyone who went on either of the Magical Mystery Tours Prebble 

and I have organized.  While the scenery in New England may not be as spectacular as that in the Alps 

or the San Juan range of the Rockies in Colorado, it is still very picturesque and satisfying.

So, does all of this snow mean we need to abandon our car hobby for the dead of winter?  Of course 

not, we just need to focus on things other than driving.  During the winter we have tech events, social 

meetings like our AGM and Holiday Party (see the event report on page 12).  It’s also time to get our 

Cats ready for the next season.  I have a list of things planned for Elizabeth this winter: get the clock 

fixed by Jag enthusiast Mike Eck at JaguarClock.com, get my speedometer recalibrated for the change 

from 3.55 to 3.07 differential gears (What’s the hurry? The gears were changed two or three years ago 

-- if you have a tach, who needs a speedo?), a thorough cleanup, tappet adjustment, etc., etc.  With 

an older Jaguar it’s always something.

But before I get to Elizabeth I have another big car-related project underway -- a complete revamp 

of my garage space.  After two years in the new house I am finally finding time to set up a decent 

garage in the considerable space I have available.  So far, I have managed to add over 2000 watts of 

fluorescent lighting (Prebble says she needs sunglasses in there now) and about ten individual 20-

amp circuits, so I can forget about electrical overloads and extension cords.  Next will be the piping of 

compressed air to strategic locations, and finally a new ceiling and flooring.  I may not have the height 

required for a lift, but I plan just about everything else.  I already have a lot of equipment (blasting 

cabinet, three kinds of welders, a 20-ton press, engine hoist, engine stand, etc.) from all my rebuilding 

on Elizabeth, so if you need something sometime, give me a call.

And of course there is club business to attend to, and the early part of the winter is key to our en-

tire year.  It’s time for planning events.  Your club’s Event Committee will be meeting within the next 

two weeks to lay out a preliminary event schedule for discussion at the next JANE monthly meeting 

(7 p.m., January 27th, at Longfellow’s Wayside Inn in Sudbury, MA).  I hope many of you will attend 

and help us map out a really exciting year.  We’ll be driving our Jags again before you know it, and 

we want plenty of club activities to suit everyone’s tastes!  Actually, we already have several events 

on the schedule, our Valentine’s Dinner, two Slaloms, the Concours, the Myopia Polo event, and our 

Larz Anderson Night on the Lawn, but there will be many more.

In closing, let me say how delighted I am to be serving you as JANE’s President over the next year.  

One of my goals for the year is to get more of the club’s many members involved in our meetings and 

events.  To do that I plan to ramp up the club’s communications to its members, including posting of 

meeting minutes to the website and starting a regular JANE blog.  Did you know that JANE has its 

own blog?  It has not been very active, but the facility can be found by going to Member Pages and 

clicking on the Blog menu items.  I intend to use it as a means of two-way communications with club 

members, and I urge all of you to use it to let your Board know what you would like to see in the way of 

events and what things you like and don’t like about the club’s activities.  It’s already a great car club, 

and with your help we can make it even better.  Hope to see you on the 27th.
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Massachusetts.

JANE Offi cers

President: Dennis Eklof, 978-448-2566, 
dennis.eklof@verizon.net

VP-Events: Carl Hanson, 781-275-2707,
chansonjag@aol.com                  

VP-Membership: Tom Moses, 978-580-7416, 
tmoses@spillcenter.com

Secretary: David DeBlois, 978-658-0516, 
v.deblois@comcast.net 

Treasurer: Don Holden, 603-673-8167, 
donholden@rcn.com

Concours Co-Chairs: Michael Kaleel, 978-468-
8009, mkaleel@kaleelcompany.com; Brenda 
Soussan, 978-468-8009,
ideacounselo@earthlink.net

Head Judge: Aldo Cipriano, 508-481-8806, 
aldoc.esq@comcast.net

Slalom Co-Chairs: Bill Parish, 978-486-9830,
 wdparish@verizon.net; Tom Parish,
 978-692-8090, tparish@carlisle-co.com

Rally Chair: Steve Thomas, 603-293-4250, 
srt@anlytc.com

Traveler Contact: Gary Hagopian, 603-763-3093, 
g.hagopian@yahoo.com

Webmaster: Bruce Murray, 781-729-1886, 
bruce.s.murray@verizon.net

Board Members

Margaret Caruolo ● Chuck Centore ● Aldo Cipriano  
Stu Forer ● Ed Hall ● Carl Hanson

    Michael Kaleel ● Ray O’Brien ● Dave Randall  
Francisco Silva ● Brenda Soussan 

The Coventry Cat

Editor: Prebble Eklof, 978-448-2566, 
 prebble.eklof@verizon.net

Circulation: Ed Hall, 508-853-8193, 
eahall@charter.net

Send articles and info to: 
prebble.eklof@verizon.net    -or-
The Coventry Cat, 31 Ames Road,
 Groton, MA  01450-1963

Advertising: Carl Hanson, 781-275-2707, 
chansonjag@aol.com

Display Advertising Rates
An ad in The Coventry Cat currently reaches over 
350 households with excellent demographics. 
Rates are on an annual basis (12 issues):

Business Card (Members)     $60
                                           (Non-members)               $120
Quarter page                          $175
Half page                                $325
Full page                         $600
Inside back cover               $1200
Inside front cover               $1000

Back cover half page      $500

Visit JANE on the web at

w w w. j - a - n - e . o r g
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 President’s Update
 January 2010

    Winter Blues?
By Dennis Eklof

Dennis



EVENT PLANNING FOR 2010

Carl Hanson is JANE’s VP-Events.  Carl is working on the schedule of  
events for this year, and a much-expanded calendar will appear in next 
month’s Coventry Cat and on the JANE website.  Please let Carl know now, 
or at any time during the year, of any ideas you have for club events.  Better 
yet, plan and organize an event yourself, and let Carl know so it gets onto the 
2010 calendar as soon as possible.  It doesn’t have to be anything elaborate 
or expensive to do.  We have our beautiful cars, so it doesn’t take much else 
to make for a nice outing.

Maybe you know of an interesting place for the group to tour to, just a 
day’s event?   Brunch?  Lunch?  A picnic?  Ice cream?  A lobstah fest?  A wine 
tasting?  Check out someone’s nice car collection?  A Poker Run along some 
scenic route?  A historical place in our area to visit?  Something with a holiday 
theme . . . Easter, Independence Day, Halloween?

Get involved, be creative, and think of some interesting things for the club 
to do this year.

Welcome to JANE 

members who are 

new officers with the begin-

ning of 2010:  Dennis Eklof as 

President, Bruce Murray as Web-

master, and Brenda Soussan as 

Board member.  

In April of this year I will have 

been the Coventry Cat Editor  for 

two years.  With Dennis now taking 

on the presidency, that makes for a 

lot of JANE “business” in the Eklof 

household.  I am willing to continue 

in this volunteer role.  However, in 

the interest of trying to get more 

members involved in JANE activi-

ties, I offer up the editorship of the 

Cat.  If you are a JANE member 

who would like to take on some 

JANE activity, but organizing an 

event is not your thing and editing 

a newsletter is, I will gladly turn 

over the Cat to anyone who would 

like to do it for a while and give it a 

new look.  Let me know!

In the meantime, please con-

tinue to take pictures for the Cat at 

events, send me articles, and tell 

me of anything you’re doing that 

might be of interest to other JANE 

members.
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Calendar 
of Upcoming Events

   WHEN                        WHAT           WHERE 

January

08 - Fri - 6 p.m. Unveiling of the New XJ  Woburn Jaguar, Woburn, MA

27 - Wed - 7 p.m. JANE Monthly Meeting  Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

February

14 - Sun - 6:30 p.m. JANE Valentine’s Dinner (time to be confirmed) Gibbet Hill Grill, Groton, MA

24 - Wed - 7 p.m. JANE Monthly Meeting  Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

March

24 - Wed - 7 p.m. JANE Monthly Meeting  Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

26-27 - Fri.-Sat. JCNA 2010 Annual General Meeting  Indianapolis, IN

April

28 - Wed - 7 p.m. JANE Monthly Meeting  Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

May

26 - Wed - 6 p.m. JANE on the Lawn at Larz Anderson Auto Museum Brookline, MA

June

06 - Sun - 9 a.m. British Car Day at Larz Anderson Auto Museum Brookline, MA

19 - Sat - 9 a.m. JANE Slalom  Devens Airfield, Ayer, MA

23 - Wed - 7 p.m. JANE Monthly Meeting  Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

July

11 - Sun - 1 p.m. JANE at Myopia Polo Matches  Hamilton, MA

28 - Wed - 7 p.m. JANE Monthly Meeting  Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

31 - Sat JANE Jaguar Festival and Concours d’Elegance Sturbridge, MA

August

7 -8 - Sat.-Sun. British Cars of New Hampshire   Wolfeboro, NH

       14th Annual Show of Dreams

25 - Wed - 7 p.m. JANE Monthly Meeting  Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

From the 
Editor

Prebble

, , 

Please support our 

Coventry Cat advertis-

ers.  Read their ads and 

give them your business 

whenever you can.



JANE’s Valentine’s Dinner is on again for this year, tentatively 

scheduled for Sunday, February 14th, at 6:30 p.m., same place as 

the last two years -- Gibbet Hill Grill in Groton, MA.  The Gibbet Hill Grill is a lovely 

restaurant sitting amid the rolling fields of an old farm.  The food is excellent and  

the company will be great -- other JANE members!  Here’s Gibbet Hill’s website if 

you want to check it out:    www.gibbethill.com.

Being mid-February, the weather may not be Jaguar-friendly, but we can all talk 

about the fact that within about six weeks from Valentine’s Day, we should be close 

to getting our Cats out of hibernation.

Tom Moses is organizing this event.  Space is limited, so make your res-

ervation soon.  Send an email to Tom at tmoses@spillcenter.com, and 

put JANE Valentine Dinner in the subject line.
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Upcoming Events
 JANE Monthly Meetings

Longfellow’s Wayside Inn, Sudbury, MA

JANE’s monthly meetings are on the fourth Wednesday of each month 

(except for November and December).  January’s meeting will be on Wednesday, 

January 27th, at Longfellow’s Wayside Inn in Sudbury.

We’ve been meeting at the Wayside Inn for over a year now.  It’s a beautiful, historic place, our meeting 

attendance is actually up, and the meetings are lively and fun.  They begin at 7 p.m., though many attend-

ees come a little early to schmooze in the Old Bar before dinner and the meeting.  If you’ve not been to a 

meeting lately, plan to come to the January meeting and catch up with some new members and others you 

may not have seen in a while.  Longfellow’s Wayside Inn

 JANE Valentine’s Dinner
Sunday, February 14th

The Gibbet Hill Farm
CHECK OUT PREVIOUS 
VALENTINE’S DINNER 

EVENT REPORTS 
(WITH COLOR PHOTOS)

AT
WWW.J-A-N-E.ORG 
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SAVE THE 2010 SLALOM DATES

It was difficult to find a slalom venue in 2009, but fortunately, we have now finalized two dates 
for our JANE Slaloms in 2010.

Saturday, June 19th
Sunday, October 3rd

Both will be at Devens Airfield in Ayer, Massachusetts.

Plan now to be competitive at the JCNA level in 2010.  See below 
how JANE members placed in JCNA’s 2009 slalom competition.

JANE Members’ Placements in 2009 JCNA Slalom Competition

   Class Place Name     Car

   B   1 Adrian Curtis    1953 XK12

   D   2 Bill Parish    1966 E-Type OTS

      3 Tom Parish    1969 E-Type OTS

        5 Dennis Eklof    1967 E-Type OTS

        7 Bruce McEdwards   1965 E-Type OTS

        8 David Reilly    1968 E-Type OTS

    14 James Ashworth   1970 E-Type OTS

    20 Herb Strachman   1968 E-Type OTS

    28 Joe Greco    1969 E-Type

   H   3 Gary Hagopian    1963 E-Type FHC

   I 10 Tom Moses    1992 XJ40 VDP

   J   2 David Dew    1995 XJSC

   K   1 Ray Duhaime    2002 XK8 Convertible

   L 16 Michael Kaleel    2001 XKR Convertible

    23 Richard Gill    2006 XKR

   SPL   1 Jim Roberge    1973 E-Type OTS

   Z   3 Robert Totten    1964 Spitfire GT

      5 Ray and Jill Duhaime   2005 Lotus Elise

       9 Adrian Curtis    Alfa Spider

    13 Dennis Eklof    2005 Brunton Stalker

    17 Tracey Levasseur   Alfa

    20 Alan Quinn    2006 Subaru Outback

    24 Weston Keyes    Alfa

    32 Paul Rikert    Honda Insight
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The 52nd JCNA AGM is being held March 26th 

and 27th in Indianapolis.  The Jaguar Association 

of Greater Indiana is hosting the event and has planned a lot 

of fun things for the attendees.

The Indianapolis Motor Speedway is celebrating its Cen-

tennial Era, and the Speedway Museum is probably a must-

see place that weekend.  And there is definitely an organized 

trip planned to the Stutz Museum.

The AGM will be held at the historic Crown Plaza at 

Union Station in downtown Indianapolis.   The special  room 

rate for AGM attendees is $109 per night, plus tax, but the 

number of rooms at this rate is limited, so register early if 

you plan to go.

More information about the AGM is posted on the JCNA 

website (www.jcna.com), and any other details we get will 

also be included in the next couple of issues of the The Cov-

entry Cat.
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Other Happenings

EVEN IF YOU GET THE COVENTRY CAT
BY MAIL,

CHECK IT OUT 
ON THE JANE WEBSITE

AT
WWW.J-A-N-E.ORG.

IT LOOKS BETTER THERE IN COLOR! 
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Renew Your JANE Membership for 2010

Things To Do

All 2009 memberships expired on December 31, 2009, so don’t forget to renew your membership.  If you 

haven’t done so yet, please visit the JANE website at www.j-a-n-e.org:

• From the Home Page, scroll down, click the Member Pages menu button on the bottom left.  

• From the Login screen, enter your User code and Password and click the Submit button. 

• From your personal JANE home page, choose the Renew button on the left.  

• Pay your dues online using PayPal, $60 per year with printed Coventry Cat and $50 per year with electronic Coventry Cat.

You may also renew by mail (use form below) and send your renewal to Tom Moses.  The cut-off date is January 31, 2010.  Former mem-

bers who have not renewed by that date are removed from the database prior to our submitting the 2010 roster to JCNA’s national member-

ship chair.  The roster, along with new member forms, change of address forms, and dues must be received by JCNA by February 15, 2010.  

For clubs whose rosters and dues are not received on time, their delegates are ineligible to vote at the AGM in Indianapolis in March.

 ___________________________________________________________________________________

Renewal by mail

CHOOSE: 

o $60 per year with printed Coventry Cat OR

o $50 per year with electronic Coventry Cat.

MEMBER NAME _______________________________________

JCNA NUMBER _____________      OR   o      Check Here if NEW MEMBER

EMAIL ______________________

STREET ________________________________  

CITY ______________________ STATE ___________  ZIP ________________

HOME PHONE  ______________________  WORK PHONE________________

CAR1  YEAR _____________  MODEL _____________  

MAIL TO: THOMAS MOSES, JANE

  C/O SPILL CENTER

  22 KANE INDUSTRIAL DRIVE

  HUDSON, MA 01749
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All prices include shipping within the US.  
Send check or money order to:

JANE
c/o Ray O’Brien
72 Rawson Road

Brookline, MA  02445

Name ______________________________________________

Address _____________________________________________

City, State, Zip ________________________________________

Qty Description           Price   Total

____ JANE 2010 Jaguar Wall Calendar

                  ............................................. $15/ea....2/$28....3/$40 ______

  

Order your JANE 2010 Jaguar Wall Calendar

The JANE 2010 Jaguar Wall Calendars are still available.  The calendars are a nice 11” x 17” size when opened, and they are 

spiral-bound this time rather than saddle-stitched, so they lay open flat against the wall.  Each month features a color photo of a JANE 

member’s Jaguar, so you know you will have some beautiful cars to look at on your wall throughout the year!

They come shrinkwrapped and with a cardboard insert to protect them during mailing.  Get several -- for your home, your garage, your of-

fice, your friends and family.  Don’t wait until the year is half gone!  They are reasonably priced:  $15 each, 2 for $28, or 3 for $40, including 

shipping.  

53 STILSON ROAD ~ WYOMING, RI 02898 ~ 401.539.3010 ~ JAGWILLIE@IDS.NET ~ www.BASSETTJAG.COM 

NOW ONLINE 

PARTS CATALOGS & UPHOLSTERY KITS  
online at www.bassettjag.com and visit our parts store @ www.bassettjaguar.com 

 

Please visit our EBay store for misc. items and auction specials. 



Following the business meeting we all settled in for a terrific dinner and a lot of great company.  After we were all stuffed, we dove into the tra-

ditional JANE Yankee Swap.  One of the hits of the swap was a custom made JANE version of monopoly -- JANEopoly -- the handiwork of Brenda 

Soussan.  I walked away with a Jaguar spotted Snuggie that is actually very nice by the TV on a cold winter night.

That’s all for this year’s event, but mark your calendars for December 5th, 2010.  We plan on being in the same venue again, and it will be a 

fabulous event, as usual.  If you haven’t ever joined your fellow JANE members for this great party, be sure to include it in your plans for this year.  

You won’t be disappointed.
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The President’s Award 2008-2009 was presented to Ray O’Brien in appreciation for his dedication and support for 
JANE, along with a wine carafe set to commemorate his tenure as President.

JANE Annual General Meeting and Holiday Party
By Dennis Eklof

Photos by Chuck Centore and Dennis Eklof

Event Reports

On December 6th about 50 JANE members gathered again at the Vesper Country Club 

in Tyngsboro, MA, for JANE's Annual General Meeting and Holiday Party.  It was another 

outstanding event, and we all owe Avis Mello a rousing cheer for arranging such a fine venue and event.  But this year 

there was something missing from the festivities -- Avis's smiling face and wonderful sense of humor.  Avis was unable 

to attend due to some health problems.  We all missed her and wish her well in her recovery.  If you want to drop Avis a 

card, her address is 24 Appletree Green-Sky Meadow, Nashua, NH 03062.  Her email address is avisjmello@att.net.

As usual, the affair got started with a cocktail hour, and the hors d’oeuvres were outstanding.  Following the social 

hour was the club’s Annual General Meeting and the election of new officers for 2010.  Once again, Chuck Centore did an outstanding job as head 

of the Nominating Committee.  For 2010 your club’s officers are:

 President  Dennis Eklof   Website   Bruce Murray

 VP-Events  Carl Hanson   Newsletter  Prebble Eklof

 Treasurer  Don Holden   Concours Co-Chairs Michael Kaleel and Brenda Soussan

 Secretary  David DeBlois   Slalom Co-Chairs  Bill Parish and Tom Parish

 VP-Membership  Tom Moses   Head Judge and Regalia Aldo Cipriano

Board of Directors

Margaret Caruolo       Chuck Centore       Aldo Cipriano

Stu Forer       Ed Hall       Carl Hanson

Michael Kaleel       Ray O’Brien       Dave Randall

Francisco Silva       Brenda Soussan
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Wacky hats were encouraged!

From Top Left Clockwise:  
Patt Centore

Chuck Centore
Richard Gill

Carol Holden

Even some fashionable pants and footwear 
showed up.  Do you know whose legs these are?
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Clockwise from Top Left

Edward Werner Cook, looking very British

Ray and Sanda O’Brien with Margaret Caruolo 
with her award for outstanding service to JANE

Michele Kayden with the JANE-opoly game that 
was the most bounced-around gift during the 

Yankee Swap 

Stu Forer and John Fuller showing off the JANE 
shirts they got in a regalia giveaway
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Clockwise from Top Left

Bruce and Jane Murray

Michael Kaleel and Brenda Soussan

Elaine Burns and Jack Memishian 

Stacey Lancaster and Jim Sambold

THERE ARE MANY MORE PHOTOS
-- ALL IN COLOR -- 

WITH THE
AGM AND HOLIDAY PARTY

 EVENT REPORT
ON THE

 JANE WEBSITE
AT

WWW.J-A-N-E.ORG 



   16                The Coventry Cat

Short Film with New England Ties
Features JANE Jag 

By Tracey Levasseur

For those who enjoy “spotting” 

Jaguars in television shows and 

movies, there was a short film produced in New 

Hampshire last summer which features a Jaguar 

sedan owned by a fellow JANE member.

The Jaguar, a deep red 2003 Super V8 (Vanden 

Plas), is owned by Bruce Whitmore. Back in Au-

gust, then JANE President Ray O’Brien contacted 

a few JANE members who had sedans fitting the criteria for an audition 

organized by the producers of a short film called The Pond.  Bruce was 

one of those lucky members who got a call. He thought seriously about the 

audition, feeling this adventure would do him good, considering that back 

in June he had lost his wife of 20 years, Mary Ann, to ALS (Lou Gehrig’s 

disease). So he attended the JANE Concours in Sturbridge to ask folks 

their opinions about a film crew using his car. Some advised against it, 

telling horror stories of cars returning to their owners after production 

with dents, paint chips, scratches, etc. But since the film was supposed to 

be only 20 minutes long after all post-production editing, Bruce figured 

the car would not be on set long enough to incur any damage.

On Friday, August 20th, Bruce drove from Massachusetts to an apple 

orchard in Hollis, NH, for a 3 p.m. audition. To his surprise the film crew 

was just beginning to shoot the day’s scenes after working the previous 

night until 4 a.m. that morning.  Bruce discovered that even if a scene is 

shot right the first time, it’s redone a few more times just to be sure. They 

filmed until dusk forced them to stop, but never used Bruce’s car nor the 

other Jaguar on set.  Discouraged, Bruce went back to Massachusetts.

But Dan Hannon, the film’s author and director, really likes Jaguars.  

He’s always admired his neighbor’s 1996 British Racing Green Vanden 

Plas, which happened to be the other Jaguar on the set.  He called Bruce 

back, stating he had to have his car in the film, even if it meant resched-

uling the shooting of some scenes.  So that Sunday Bruce drove back to 

New Hampshire to rejoin the film crew.

The Pond, which represents the Garden of Eden (hence the red Jaguar 

as the “forbidden fruit”), is about a woman who loses the love of her life in 

a car accident.  Through a strange set of circumstances he is resurrected.  

But he cannot stay for long.  A strange, mysterious character explains 

all this and is employed to keep certain things in nature protected, and 

secret.  The film stars David Morse, who played in The Green Mile with 

Tom Hanks and in the HBO mini-series John Adams.  Morse was born 

in Hamilton, MA.  Also starring is Alicia Witt, a Worcester, MA, native.  

She starred as Sybil Shepherd’s daughter in the television series Sybil 

and more recently in 88 Minutes with Al Pacino. 

Dan Hannon also has New England roots.  He is one of the found-

ers of the New Hampshire Film Festival (www.nhfilmfestival.com), a 

non-profit corporation that unites students, professional filmmakers, 

and screenwriters with industry experts, educators, avid movie-goers, 

and film connoisseurs from around the world for a highly interactive 

weekend each October in Portsmouth, NH.

Bruce Whitmore, who had been a Jag-less JANE member in the 

late 1980s, rejoined the club in 2005 and shortly afterward bought his 

soon-to-be-famous Vanden Plas from a seller in Colorado.  However, his 

love of Jaguars goes back to when he was five years old and visited his 

grandparents in England.  His grandfather had a two-tone gray Mark 

IX.  For the young Whitmore it was love at first sight.  He recalls, “It 

had bright red leather interior with bucket seats and fancy woodwork 

and picnic tables and pull down armrests and a hole in the roof that 

opened and closed.”  It was faster and far more elegant than the big, 

bench-seated Buicks back in the states.

As an adult, and after a visit to Browns Lane in 1987, Bruce began 

collecting 1:43 scale model Jaguars (much less expensive and easier to 

store than the real things!), waiting for the day when he could acquire 

a full scale model.  Today he’s got roughly 600 toy Jags and a real 1988 

XJ-SC cabriolet that shares the stable with his celebrity Vanden Plas.  

In the future Bruce hopes to acquire a two-tone gray Mark IX similar 

to his grandfather’s.

So when will The Pond debut?  The film was finished in November, 

and Dan Hannon plans to show it at the Sundance Film Festival in 

January as well as the Cannes Film Festival in France this May.  He also 

mentioned showing it at a future JANE meeting if things work out.

Next time you see Bruce Whitmore at a meeting or club event, be 

sure to say hi and ask to see his famous car.  Maybe you can get an 

“auto” graph!
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     L to R:  Dan Hannon, author and director; actor David Morse; Bruce Whitmore; and actress Alicia Witt 
posing with Bruce’s Jaguar on the set of The Pond in the apple orchard in Hollis, New Hampshire
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We Specialize In

XKE·XJ6·XJS Parts

· New · Used

· Remanufactured

Also Give Us a Call

For Your Vintage

Racing Needs

Terry’s Jaguar Parts
117 East Smith Street

Benton, IL  62812

For information & catalog:

Call 800-851-9438 or Fax 618-438-2371

On the web at

www.terrysjag.com
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Classifi ed Ads
Dates in parentheses indicate the issue in which the ad first appeared.  Classifieds are also available on our website at 
www.j-a-n-e.org, where they are updated as they come in, so check there often for new arrivals!  Classified ads are free 
for JANE members and $15 per insertion for non-members.  All ads will expire after three issues unless renewed!

You can easily place, change, renew, or remove your ad online at the JANE website!  Or contact Carl Hanson, 40 Springs 
Road, Bedford, MA 01730, phone 781-275-2707, or E-mail chansonjag@aol.com.  Send text and photos via email, or by 
mail for free scanning service.  Non-members may make checks payable to “JANE, Ltd.” at the address above or remit via 
PayPal to sales@jcna.com.

CARS FOR SALE

1969 E-Type 2+2 automatic - Regency red 

with biscuit interior.  Mechanically sorted with 

new tires, ser 3 Dayton wire wheels and new 

knock-offs.  New brakes all around, rebuilt 

carbs, Pertronix, Magnacore wires, new 

shocks and bushings, CoolCat fans and fan 

switch.  New Webasto sun roof in matching 

color, new headliner and repro steering wheel.  

Older restoration on Western car.  Many small 

details have been done as well.  Waterproof 

car cover, owners manual, and new jack bag 

included.  $18,000 or best reasonable offer.  

Ad placed by Bob Aldridge.  Call Bob at 860-

402-9848, or cell 860-605-8489, or email 

bobetype22@optonline.net.   (10/09)

2002 Jaguar S-Type Sport - Estate Sale.  

Only 31,000 miles.  Like new.  4.0L V8, 

Sport Package, Computer Active Technology 

Suspension (CATS) system, 17” wheels, 

perforated Connolly leather sports seats, 

and other options.  Location:  Concord, NH.  

Price:  $12,500.  Ad placed by Tony Fillipone.  

Phone: 781-389-9495.  Email: tonyfi llipone@

comcast.net.  (5/09)

1969 E-Type Series 2 -- This is a nice, 

driveable E-Type, purchased by the present 

owner 15 years ago.  Mileage is 58,603. The 

car is very original and could be considered 

a “driver.”  To make it show-quality it would 

need a re-paint, interior carpets, seat cov-

ers, and some weather stripping. The engine 

has been fitted with triple Webers, but the 

original dual Strombergs have been retained.  

Location: Bedford, MA.  Price: Appraised at 

$39,500.  Ad placed by CHanson.  Phone: 

781-275-2707, E-Mail: chansonjag@aol.

com.  (8/08)

1964 Jaguar 3.8 S-Type Project Car -

This S-Type is a 4-speed with overdrive, wire 

wheels, less than 30,000 miles. Virtually 

rust-free body. Wood professionally refin-

ished ($2300), chrome replated ($5500), 5 

new Dayton wire wheels, 5 new Avon radial 

tires, 5 new knock-offs ($2000). Front end all 

rebuilt with new parts. Thousands of dollars 

worth of new parts including 4 sill plates, rub-

ber kit for the entire car, all aluminum parts 

polished. Pick your color combination, car 

needs interior and paint and lots of assem-

bly. I have spent over $10,000 in new parts. 

Asking $12,000 or BO. Robert Alexander, 

Allston MA, Phone:  617-783-1196. E-Mail: 

rnina3344@hotmail.com.   (7/07)

PARTS FOR SALE

CLASSIC JAGUAR PARTS - Buying and 

selling Jaguar parts for XKs, E-Types, and 

Saloon models.  Please contact John Brady 

(781-454-9706, jbrady5282@aol.com) or Tom 

Brady (617-901-6988, tbrady312@aol.com) 

for our current parts/price list or if you are 

interested in selling  parts or tools.  Interested 

in large and small lots.  Located in Bedford 

and Brockton, MA.     (8/09)

Bell stainless resonators, over axle pipes 

and downpipe for Series 3 XJ6 sedan (does 

nto include silenceers).  Never used.  Includes 

mounting hardware.  $200 for the set.   

Also available:  Mark 1 front and rear bumpers, 

$100 for the set.  Mark 1 rear windshield $100.  

Valve covers for 3.4 engine, needs spit shin-

ing, $70 for the set.  Water rail for 3.4 engine, 

$30.   Ad placed by Tracey Levasseur. Phone: 

207-247-3385.  Email: sharpei@sacoriver.

net.   (9/09) 

Set of 4 Winter Wheels & Tires: XJR 

2004 4 Winter HanKook Icebear 245/45 R 

18 100R tires mounted on Tire Rack chrome 

wheels purchased with 2004 Jaguar XJR + 20 

flat lugnuts - STILL FOR SALE!! REDUCED 

TO MOVE!!    Location: Wayside Inn Road, 

Framingham, MA 01701 ;   Price: $550 a set 

obo .  Ad placed by RichardDGill   Phone: 

508-788-0026. E-Mail: RIKI4455@aol.

com.   (1/09)

XJ6  rim with new Michelin tire -- Never 

used new Michelin P225/70/515 100T tire 

mounted on rim from a 1986 XJ6.  Location: Ips-

wich, MA. Price: $125. Ad placed by PWadsworth.  

Phone: 978-356-9228, Cell phone: 978-815-4277.  

Email: beachray@comcast.net.  (6/09)

 E--Type Series I Radiator - When I rebuilt 

my ‘67 E-Type 4.2, I replaced the radiator with 

one of aluminum, so the original is surplus. 

Previous owner said it had been recored, but 

I cannot vouch for that. I never drove the car 

prior to the conversion to aluminum, so I have 

no experience with this radiator.  Sale includes 

a high-quality aftermarket fan that is attached 

to the front of the radiator. Photos on request. 

$400. Dennis Eklof, Metro-West area, 978-448-

2566, dennis.eklof@verizon.net.  (7/07)

WANTED

Upper dash pad for 1985 Jaguar XJ-6 

Vanden Plas.  Ad placed by Tom Lerourneau   

Phone: 401-334-3315. E-Mail: alfaracer1@

cox.net.   (12/09)

THE LATEST CLASSIFIEDS ARE ON THE 

JANE WEBSITE
WWW.J-A-N-E.ORG 
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